
THE SECRETARY OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES 


WASHINGTON, D.C. 20201 


Dear Governor: 

We write to you to affirm our partnership in improving Medicaid and the lives of those it 
serves. Medicaid is a safety net program that provides life-saving medical care to millions of 
Americans facing some of the most challenging health circumstances. In addressing the 
diversity and complexity of Medicaid recipients, we have a duty to ensure the highest level of 
quality, accessibility, and choices for Americans who rely on the program. We also have an 
obligation to taxpayers to make sure Medicaid operates in a way that best serves the most 
vulnerable populations. 

Today, there are significant impediments that stand in the way of achieving these goals. Rigid 
and outdated implementation and interpretation of federal rules and requirements hinder states 
from focusing on their most important job: ensuring Medicaid achieves positive health outcomes 
for vulnerable individuals and families. The federal framework for Medicaid has not kept pace 
with emerging evidence around the factors that drive improvements in health outcomes. It often 
fails to properly account for demographic and geographic considerations, as well as health 
system variables, which vary in degree from one state to the next. Despite the significant 
investment by states and the federal government, the results should be better. 

The expansion of Medicaid through the Affordable Care Act (ACA) to non-disabled, working­
age adults without dependent children was a clear departure from the core, historical mission of 
the program. Moreover, by providing a much higher federal reimbursement rate for the 
expansion population, the ACA provided states with an incentive to deprioritize the most 
vulnerable populations. The enhanced rate also puts upward pressure on both state and federal 
spending. We are going to work with both expansion and non-expansion states on a solution that 
best uses taxpayer dollars to serve the truly vulnerable. 

Today, we commit to ushering in a new era for the federal and state Medicaid partnership where 
states have more freedom to design programs that meet the spectrum of diverse needs of their 
Medicaid population. We wish to empower all states to advance the next wave of innovative 
solutions to Medicaid's challenges-solutions that focus on improving quality, accessibility, and 
outcomes in the most cost-effective manner. States, as administrators of the program, are in the 
best position to assess the unique needs of their respective Medicaid-eligible populations and to 
drive reforms that result in better health outcomes. 

As we break down the baniers to support state initiatives aimed at continuously improving the 
health outcomes for their Medicaid population, we remain committed to certain mechanisms, 
which ensure state accountability for the outcomes produced by the Medicaid program. For 
example, budget neutrality for waivers and demonstration projects remains an important policy 
for protecting the long-term sustainability of the program for states and the federa l government, 
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and state waiver and demonstration requests will continue to be reviewed on a case-by-case 
basis. Similarly, reasonable public input processes and transparency guidelines provide states an 
opportunity to consider the views of Medicaid enrollees and stakeholders and gather input that 
may support continuous improvement of the program. 

Some of the key areas where we will improve collaboration with states and move towards more 
effective program management are described below. 

Improve Federal and State Program Management 
The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) is committed to engaging with states in a 
bilateral process to make the State Plan Amendment approval process more transparent, efficient, 
and less burdensome. Additionally, we aim to improve the process and speed to facilitate 
expedited- or "fast-track"-approval ofwaiver and demonstration project extensions. We also 
endeavor to be more consistent in evaluating and incorporating state requests for specific waivers 
and demonstration proj ect approaches that have already received approval in another state. 
Finally, we plan to conduct a full review of managed care regulations in order to prioritize 
beneficiary outcomes and state priorities. 

Support Innovative Approaches to Increase Employment and Community Engagement 
Today, we reaffirm the agency's commitment to support and complement the various federal , 
state, and local programs that have demonstrated success in assisting eligible low-income adult 
beneficiaries to improve their economic standing and materially advance in an effort to rise out 
of poverty. The best way to improve the long-term health of low-income Americans is to 
empower them with skills and employment. It is our intent to use existing Section 1115 
demonstration authority to review and approve meritorious innovations that build on the human 
dignity that comes with training, employment and independence. · 

Align Medicaid and Private Insurance Policies for Non-Disabled Adults 
States may also consider creating greater alignment between Medicaid's design and benefit 
structure with common features of commercial health insurance, to help working age, non­
pregnant, non-disabled adults prepare for private coverage. These state-led reforms could 
include, as allowed by law: 

• 	 Alternative benefit plan designs and cost-sharing models, including consumer-directed 
health care with Health Savings Account-like features, for individuals at all income 
levels ; 

• 	 Facilitating enrollment in affordable employer-sponsored health insurance options; 
• 	 Reasonable, enforceable premium or contribution requirements, with appropriate 


protections for high-risk populations; 

• 	 Initiatives designed to break down the barriers that prevent families from being together 

on the same plan; 
• 	 Waivers of non-emergency transportation benefit requirements; 
• 	 Expanded options to design emergency room copayments to encourage the use of 


primary and other non-emergency providers for non-emergency medical care; and 

• 	 Waivers of enrollment and eligibility procedures that do not promote continuous 


coverage, such as presumptive eligibility and retroactive coverage. 
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Provide Reasonable Timelines and Processes for Home and Community-Based Services 
Transformation 
CMS has worked with our state partners and other stakeholders to implement provisions of the 
final regulation defining a home and community-based setting. In recognition of the significance 
of the reform efforts underway, CMS will work toward providing additional time for states to 
comply with the January 16, 2014, Home and Commtmity-Based Services (HCBS) rule. 
Additionally, we will be examining ways in which we can improve our engagement with states 
on the implementation of the HCBS rule, including greater state involvement in the process of 
assessing compliance of specific settings. 

Provide States with More Tools to Address the Opioid Epidemic 
We are committed to ensuring that states have the tools they need to combat the growing opioid 
epidemic that is devastating fami lies and communities. In recognition of the urgent need to 
improve access to comprehensive substance abuse treatment, we will continue to work with 
states to improve care for individuals struggling with addiction under their Medicaid state plans 
and through the Medicaid Innovation Accelerator Program to improve their substance abuse 
treatment delivery systems. In addition, under recent regulatory changes, states may now make 
managed care capitation payments for individuals with Institutions for Mental Disease stays of 
15 days or less within a month. We will continue to explore additional opp01tunities for states to 
provide a full continuum of care for people struggling with addiction and develop a more 
streamlined approach for Section 1115 substance abuse treatment demonstration opportunities. 
We look forward to building upon initial efforts, including previous collaborations amongst 
the states. 

We intend for this to be the beginning of a discussion on how we can revamp the federal and 
state Medicaid partnership to effectively and efficiently improve health outcomes. We look 
forward to partnering with you in the years ahead to deliver on our shared goals of providing 
high quality, sustainable, health care to those who need it most. 

Yours truly, 

/Thomas E. Price, M.D./ /Seema Verma, MPH/ 

Thomas E. Price, M.D. Seema Verma, MPH 
Secretary CMS Administrator 




